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Dear Madam,

Family Law Review
I was on the Family Law Section 29A panel for approximately 10 years prior to not applying for the new panel intake in November 2014 for various reasons.
I practice in Melton which is identified in your demographic survey as a tier one suburb for use of legal aid services in Victoria.  

As I understand it, I was one of the few practitioners in Melton undertaking legal aid work in family law.

At no stage during the previous 10 years of dealing with Victoria Legal Aid was I to my recollection as a stakeholder ever been invited to provide feedback in respect of the scheme, and certainly at no stage during that 10 year period has any officer from Victoria Legal Aid ever entered my office for a discussion.
For a period of time however files were sent off and reviewed by Victoria Legal Aid staff and I do not recall receiving any feedback, save and except that on one occasion I should have been placing a separate clip on Victoria Legal Aid funding documents on the file.

I have read the option paper and believe there are many good initiatives being sought in those options.  I wish however to make comments about what is glaringly missing in the analysis to date from my perspective.

The majority of legal aid recipients and the people I have represented in legal aid matters have one or more of the following issues:

1. Mental health issues either diagnosed or undiagnosed, treated or untreated.

2. Alcohol or drug addiction – in most cases untreated.

3. Low functioning emotional or cognitive ability.

4. Extended family dysfunction.

As a result of the interaction of one or more of these issues in these persons, their own ability to attend appointments, follow instructions and understand the legal system is severely compromised over and above other clients who do not have these issues.

The approach of government over a consistently long period of time has been to underfund legal aid as there is no votes in that policy.
Victoria Legal Aid undertook a couple of years ago the outsourcing to private practitioners of the vetting of eligibility for legal aid and had to increasingly place further limitations on eligibility to limit the types of situations in which funding can be obtained in addition to the means test and assets test.

Those on the panel such as I, received 6% extra funding for assessment of eligibility.
While my dealings with the legal aid staff over a query was on the whole satisfactory, the uncertainty of the restrictive guideline introduced in particularly in the last few years and the ridiculous notion of practitioners being required to repay monies in the event that they got it wrong (which I should add was not the case with me when I was on the panel), created a situation where more and more matters had to be referred back to Victoria Legal Aid for assessment as practitioners were overly concerned to be penalised for simply trying to apply the guidelines.

The guidelines themselves need a complete overhaul as there are many inconsistencies, examples of which are as follows:

a) Victoria Legal Aid taking over the role of the Court in insisting that there be roundtable dispute management within the litigation process in matters in which the Court itself has ridiculed such notion when I have appeared in making such a submission.
b) Funding being reduced to a recovery application and no further funding being allowed because the Court has determined on an interim basis without testing the evidence that the children once returned are no longer at risk.

It is of no surprise to me that some stake holders report, (and I assume these are clients), that some solicitors they believe are not doing justice to their case in their eyes.  Again, this criticism has never been levelled at me but I am not surprised at it.  This is because the client does not see the work the solicitor does between Court appearances, essentially pro bono, in arranging drug screens, advising about medical appointments, psychiatric appointments, family report times etc, liaising with the independent children’s lawyer and the other lawyer in respect of problems that are occurring in respect of compliance with orders between hearing dates etc.  All this work is unfunded essentially.
The nature of the complexity of the case in dealing with counsellors, psychologists and the ICL etc involves a great deal of time.  In addition, the time taken to draft affidavits is on the whole greater than that of a client who hasn’t got mental health, drug addiction or alcohol issues or intellectual/mental health issues.
In the last few years, in addition to dealing with the usual issues in these files, the practitioner has had to deal with Victoria Legal Aid continually questioning ongoing funding in some cases and having to justify subsequent hearing funding etc.

The pro forma letters drafted by Victoria Legal Aid in responding to these queries at times were patronising, condescending and frankly treated the practitioners like school children.

One of the areas missed in your options paper is the failure of Victoria Legal Aid to develop proper relationships with private practitioners and respect what the practitioner is doing as opposed to a “bureaucratic tick the box” approach to dealing with the practitioners.

This was no more evident than in the recent review of the Section 29A panel which was frankly offensive to practitioners like myself who while not being an accredited family law practitioner were not given any credit for being 10 years on the panel or thereabouts and having to provide a five hundred word essay on their last dispute management experience to confirm their passion for the clients needs.
Further, another ridiculous criteria set in terms of office management systems to deal with legal aid files having a separate data base for legal aid files etc has nothing to do with the delivery of justice.

While I do not have any difficulty in setting out some quality parameters for practitioners practicing in the area, it would seem to me that the significant amount of money that would have gone into creating that eligibility document would have been better spent otherwise.  

For example it is a well known fact that one Western suburbs legal firm for quite a few years before trial funding was cut out was on a number of occasions as it happened against me, turned up to final hearings without briefing counsel and settling the matter when there was no major issues at stake and the matter could have easily been resolved by Consent Orders prior to that hearing to save the costs of stage 4 fees being granted.  I have been told by one of the practitioners formerly of that firm that this was a policy of the firm in order to scoop stage 4 legal costs when there are no issues in dispute.  This should have been picked up on audits of that firm.  Obviously they were not done or not done properly.

The second issue which apparent from the above analysis is that the whole concept of attempting to properly deal with the most complex of legal aid family law matters in an environment where funding has been significantly reduced is in my view simply not possible.
While it was a sensible approach to have practitioners with a minimum number of years of experience handling legal aid files, the quality of the legal assistance provided will not improve where more time is taken up in dealing with eligibility assessment requirements in order to even commence the file.  This work should be taken back by Victoria Legal Aid and undertaken by itself as the government entity responsible for making the guidelines.  Victoria Legal Aid should then simply be responsible for allocating files to firms on a panel.

Legal practitioners should not have the risk of being personally financially penalised while doing legal aid work at essentially much less than 80% of scale given the additional legal work involved on these complex files, because they allegedly are not adhering to government guidelines which is really bureaucratic work.  In my view it is an abrogation of responsibility by Victoria Legal Aid itself to put this onerous responsibility on private practitioners.

No doubt this will not be a proposal that is anyway viewed positively by Victoria Legal Aid.

In the alternative, private practitioners must have a say in the developing of eligibility guidelines to ensure that there is enough flexibility given to private practitioners to use their discretion in matters where they have the intimate knowledge of the file and the understanding of the matters involved to determine whether or not government monies are being used appropriately to continue to litigate the matter and also a cost benefit analysis of what it could cost the government in having someone being self-represented before the Court which takes up a massive Court time and cost to the tax payer.
Thirdly, the complex nature of the cause of the dysfunction which brings people into conflict over childrens arrangements after separation, requires as well documented, proper allied health and other counselling services to assist the dysfunctional couple and the children in proving themselves to better handle the conflict that has arisen.

In Melton I was on the board of the local Djerriwarrh Health Services Hospital for 6 years between 2005 and 2011.  It became apparent that my previously held concerns were valid and there is a major lack of resources to assist family law matters, to the extent that until recent times there were only one or two practicing psychiatrists in the whole catchment area.  

A lot of the options proposed seek to increase the networking of ancillary support services to dysfunctional couples to enable them to attempt to resolve the matter outside the legal process and the requirement for family dispute resolution as a first port of call prior to legal proceedings was a very sensible approach.  

On the whole my experience with the roundtable dispute has been positive and Victoria Legal Aid must understand it should not be able to obtain second, third, fourth and fifth dispute management interventions if it is keeping the couple out of the Court system and on track which ultimately would be a cheaper process.

Once within the litigation process there is a familiar theme of lack of resources to assist the Court and practitioners to come to an acceptable resolution of these matters.  Again, I refer to the ridiculous 6 month waiting list of the Brimbank Contact Centre in some cases at this stage which completely compromises litigation as legal aid litigants are not in a position to fund private supervision if required and in a lot of these cases there is no other agreed family members who can supervise because of extend family dysfunction and conflict.

Further, time required to obtain a psychiatric appointment from those psychiatrists who are on the legal aid panel is also becoming problematic because of the number of psychiatrists seem to be few and far between and more work needs to be done by Victoria Legal Aid to get more practitioners on this panel.
Legal aid funding must be reintroduced for trials in those situations where there are significant substantial issues in dispute and leaving parties self represented after being represented at the final door is simply not taking into account where that leaves the client who is simply confused and unhappy at being dropped “at the last minute” as it were.

In summary, the Victoria Legal Aid system (and other aspects of the Court process) is at breaking point in respect of family law matters.  You cannot continue to press on increases for quality and require solicitors to spend an inordinate amount of time on client funding guidelines assessment.  More and more practitioners are being required to cut Victoria Legal Aid funding off the clients during the Court process which is undermining the work already done for them on the file and leaving them effectively no better off in terms of being provided with proper legal representation and advice.
In short, you cannot expect the quality of legal service to improve by doing it in a half-baked funded manner.  You either address the matter by proper legal aid funding, taking away the bureaucratic assessment from lawyers and putting it back into the department or the Victoria Legal Aid office and let lawyers do what they are trained to do.
The manner in which funding has been limited in the past few years has been on occasions farcical because Family Law Act situations are fluid and cannot easily be easily categorised by broad definitions which restrict funding eligibility.

Further, as equally important is the need for Victoria Legal Aid to treat private practitioners as their key stake holders with respect and trust.  Those practitioners who undertake legal aid in the substantial majority if not in the whole are undertaking legal aid work out of a commitment to equal access to justice for all and a social conscience which should be implied and not have to be proved to the government.

The majority of matters in my view if I were to cost on scale would represent a discount of scale fees of not 20% but around 40%, not counting the hours of time taken for the assessment and application process throughout the time of the file.

I hope the above is of some assistance to the process.

Changes need to be made but most of all a significant increase in funding is required otherwise there is a significant risk that half-baked funding produces half-baked outcomes.

Yours faithfully,

Hayden Legro
Principal
Liability limited by a scheme approved under Professional Standards Legislation.
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